Council

Meeting held on Monday, 27 January 2020 at 6.30 pm in Council Chamber, Town Hall, Katharine Street, Croydon CR0 1NX

MINUTES

Present: Councillor Humayun Kabir (Chair);

Councillor Maddie Henson (Vice-Chair);

Councillors Hamida Ali, Muhammad Ali, Jamie Audsley, Jeet Bains, Leila Ben-Hassel, Sue Bennett, Margaret Bird, Simon Brew, Alison Butler, Jan Buttinger, Janet Campbell, Robert Canning, Richard Chatterjee, Sherwan Chowdhury, Luke Clancy, Chris Clark, Pat Clouder, Stuart Collins, Mary Croos, Jason Cummings, Mario Creatura, Nina Degrads, Jerry Fitzpatrick, Sean Fitzsimons, Alisa Flemming, Felicity Flynn, Clive Fraser, Maria Gatland, Lynne Hale, Simon Hall, Patricia Hay-Justice, Simon Hoar, Steve Hollands, Yvette Hopley, Karen Jewitt, Bernadette Khan, Shafi Khan, Stuart King, Toni Letts, Stephen Mann, Stuart Millson, Michael Neal, Tony Newman, Steve O'Connell, Oni Oviri, Ian Parker, Andrew Pelling, Jason Perry, Helen Pollard, Tim Pollard, Joy Prince, Badsha Quadir, Helen Redfern,

Scott Roche, Pat Ryan, Paul Scott, Manju Shahul-Hameed, Andy Stranack,

Robert Ward, David Wood, Louisa Woodley and Callton Young

Apologies: Councillor Jane Avis, Patsy Cummings, Oliver Lewis, Vidhi Mohan and

Gareth Streeter

PART A

71/20 Minutes of the Previous Meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 16 December 2019 were agreed as an accurate record.

72/20 Disclosure of Interests

There were no disclosures of interests.

73/20 Urgent Business (if any)

There were no items of urgent business.

74/20 Announcements

The Mayor

The Mayor, Councillor Kabir, provided Council with his announcements. Firstly, the Mayor informed Council that the Borough's entry into the London New Year's Day parade had finished in the top 10 and had received £5K in prize money that would go towards the Mayor's charity fund. The Mayor's future fundraisers were also detailed. These were a Caribbean Ball being held on 7 February 2020, a fish and chips lunch at McDermott's restaurant, Addington, on 12 February 2020 and the *Our Croydon* concert being held at the Fairfield Halls in March 2020 for which tickets could be booked through the venue's website. Lastly, the Mayor encouraged entries into the Mayor's Awards for Community Enterprise. It was explained that there were 10 categories for nominations and that the public would play a role in the judging process. The winners were to be announced at the Mayor's final Gala Dinner on 22 April 2020 at the Grand Sapphire Hotel.

The Leader

The Mayor invited the Leader, Councillor Newman, to make his announcements. The Leader informed Council that his thoughts and those of everyone across the Council were with the family and friends of the 16 year old who had lost his life following a stabbing at East Croydon Station earlier in the day.

75/20 Croydon Question Time

Public Questions

The Mayor explained that Croydon Question Time would commence with thirty minutes of public questions to the Leader and Cabinet members with preference being given to those with questions who were in attendance at the meeting.

Croydon resident, **Ms Patricia Blyghton** asked Councillor Campbell, Deputy Cabinet Member for Families, Health and Social Care about the reduction in Council funding to *Croydon Accessible Transport* (CAT) which was to come into effect from April 2020. Specifically, the Cabinet Member was asked to explain how elderly residents would access their social clubs once the reduction in funding had been applied.

Councillor Campbell thanked Ms Blyghton for her question. It was explained that discussions were taking place with CAT and that the organisation had been invited to participate in a competitive tendering process. Whilst CAT had acknowledged the need to restructure to become financially sustainable it hadn't been successful in the tendering process. However, regardless of funding or tendering, the Council had offered CAT three mini buses to support its work. CAT was reviewing the offer with a response anticipated.

In her supplementary question, Ms Blyghton asked to be informed how many charities in the Borough had been affected by a similar reduction and/or loss in funding from the Council? Councillor Campbell was not able to provide a detailed response and committed to respond outside of the meeting.

Croydon resident, **Mr Todd Smith** noted that the Council had committed to the installation of 400 electric car charging points across the Borough by 2022. He asked Councillor King, the Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport & Regeneration (Job Share) if the Council was on schedule to deliver this commitment.

Councillor King thanked Mr Smith for his question and noted that if the Council was going to be successful in encouraging the switch to electric vehicles, it had to ensure the charging infrastructure was in place to make this feasible. Councillor King explained that by the end of 2020, 200 charging points would be installed with the locations for the remaining 200 being identified. It was also reported that the first 18 of 60 charging points had been introduced powered by street lighting columns.

In his supplementary question, Mr Smith highlighted how research had demonstrated that fully automated on-demand driverless cars cost four times less and freed-up parking space that could be used for food production. Mr Smith asked to know if the Council was exploring on-demand driverless vehicle projects. Councillor King agreed that there were real benefits to be gained from driverless vehicles and confirmed the Council was a participant in a pilot with the aim to be the beneficiaries of technological advances.

Croydon resident, **Mr Daniel Lukes** asked Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member for Clean, Green Croydon about plastic waste management and why the incineration of plastic was classified as recycling and reuse.

Cabinet Member Collins thanked Mr Lukes for his question and explained that this was not accurate; incineration was not classed as recycling. It was highlighted that recycling in Croydon was up to 47%, placing the Borough in top six in London. The only time that plastics would be incinerated was if they were included in residual waste collections. However, this was not classed as recycling despite ash from incineration being used to manufacture breeze blocks in addition to energy being reclaimed from the incineration process. The Cabinet Member stressed that all plastic items collected through the recycling process in Croydon were taken to a specialist recycling centre. Mr Luke was asked to clarify the source of the claim.

In his supplementary question, Mr Lukes clarified that the information about the incineration of plastics being described as recycling was taken from Veolia's website. Councillor Collins highlighted that the commitment to incineration had been agreed by the last Administration and that he was not particularly supportive of this approach to waste management. However, incineration of some residual waste was still better than putting it all into the ground. The Cabinet Member highlighted the *Environment Agency's* guidelines on emissions and that these had never been exceeded by the

Beddington incinerator. In fact, the Mayor of London's New Year firework display gave off more particles than the incinerator all year round. Councillor Collins expressed his preference for no particles and noted that as technology improved it was hoped this would be achieved. The incineration of some waste was described as the lesser of two evils.

Croydon resident, **Mr George Hibbard** asked Councillor King about the carbon footprint of local businesses and what the Council was doing to make them accountable and to encourage them to make reductions.

Councillor King thanked Mr Hibbard for his question and stressed the Council's own commitment to reducing its own carbon footprint and emissions. The Cabinet Member explained that realising this commitment included working with local businesses and encouraging them to change. It was described how the Council was signposting information and funding for businesses to assist them to take action. This was in addition to both a Citizens' Assembly and Climate Commission being established which would consult with residents and experts as a way of equipping the Council to deal with the challenges of environmental change.

Mr Daniel Lukes asked a question on behalf of Croydon resident **Ms Clare Buchanan** regarding the 11 large glass houses in Conduit Lane. These were described as a potential excellent resource for the community and Ms Buchanan sought to understand if there were any plans to bring them into community use.

Councillor King thanked Ms Buchanan for her question and explained that the Council was undertaking an overall review of its depot estate as part of its overall asset management and planning; once this had been completed the Council would look at the potential offered by the estate and how best it could be utilised. However, the Cabinet Member also noted that the Council was already taking action. The *Green Fund* provided £250K of funding for environment initiatives. This was being used to support initiatives such as *Good Food Matters* in New Addington, with community food growers providing access to healthy food.

Again on behalf of Ms Buchanan, Mr Lukes used the opportunity of a supplementary question to ask about the Council's plans to promote food resilience. Councillor King expressed his understanding of concerns regarding potential food shortages. However, it was explained that given the scale of the issue, should food shortages occur, this would be a matter for the Government nationally to address. It was again stressed that Croydon was undertaking a Citizens' Assembly and Climate Commission to consider indepth solutions to climate change but that it would be down to the Government to coordinate action to address food shortages on a national scale.

Croydon resident, Mr James Hogg, asked the Leader, Councillor Tony Newman, why there was no permanent display commemorating the battle of Arnhem in 1944 following the completion of the refurbishment of the Fairfield Halls.

The Leader thanked Mr Hogg for his question and took the opportunity to highlight the Council's commemorations for Holocaust Memorial Day that had occurred earlier on the same day as Council. Councillor Newman noted the need to be ever vigilant. This had been demonstrated by the painting of Nazi symbols in a neighbouring Borough. However, it was explained that Councillor Lewis, the Cabinet Member for Culture, Leisure and Sport was not able to attend the meeting (it was noted he was on his honeymoon). On behalf of Councillor Lewis, the Leader explained that it was not being stated that there would not be a public display. Rather it had not been decided where this public display would be located. The Leader stressed the Borough's very proud link with Arnhem which the Council was keen to reinforce. This was illustrated by the Mayor's annual visit. It was explained that an announcement about a permanent display would be made.

In his supplementary question, Mr Hogg stated that it was a matter of public record that emails had been sent and *Twitter* used to request information regarding the display of the Arnhem artefacts. The Leader was asked if he thought it was acceptable not to respond when these were from those who had lost family members in the battle. The Leader stated that he did not think it was appropriate to expect a response through *Twitter* or other social media.

Croydon resident, **Mr John Power** asked Councillor Scott, Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport & Regeneration (Job Share) about windfall housing target numbers. Mr Power noted that the planning inspectors had judged the Mayor of London's housing targets to be unrealistic which had resulted in the Mayor reducing these including how they applied to Croydon. Mr Power therefore wanted to know why the higher housing target figures were still in operation and included in the *Croydon Local Plan*.

Councillor Scott thanked Mr Power for his question and explained that the draft *London Plan* had been sent to the Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government who had in return asked for a longer period of time to give this his consideration. The Cabinet Member highlighted that it was unlikely that his opinion would be known before the middle of February 2020 but stressed that the Secretary of State had previously indicated that London's housing targets were too low. Consequently, it was unclear what the target housing figures would be for London overall and Croydon as part of this.

Councillor Scott stressed that the recent consultation on Croydon's *Local Plan* utilised target housing figures over a 20 year period calculated using the standard methodology provide by national Government. The Cabinet Member explained that there was a need to look very carefully at how sufficient housing was provided in Croydon and that whilst he understood the concerns behind the question, he also understood the concerns of those who did not have a home

In his supplementary question, Mr Power stated that the Council should have to take account of the views of all residents in a fair and balanced way. However, he felt that priority was being given to those who did not live in the Borough to the misery of existing residents. The Cabinet Member highlighted that as a responsible authority, the Council had to listen to all residents and not just those who shouted the loudest. Councillor Scott stressed that there was a housing crisis. Government was committed to building a million new homes over the course of the 2019 Parliament. Equally the Administration was committed to deliver the homes that the Borough needed. This included for the 95,000 children in Croydon's schools who would grow-up to need homes and especially those who were living in overcrowded or temporary accommodation.

Having exhausted the questions from those in attendance at the meeting, the Mayor progressed onto public questions submitted by email.

Croydon resident, **Mr Tim Coombe** asked Councillor Scott, about the Council's plans to protect areas of the Borough which had already been affected by flooding and were likely to see further floods as the climate crisis deepened.

Councillor Scott noted that the Council had statutory responsibility for managing the risk of flooding and that this involved working with key stakeholders such as *Thames Water* and the *Environment Agency*. It was described how the Council was following Government guidance on flood management. Areas at risk of flooding were being targeted to make them more resilient and whilst all would rather see no flooding this was impossible to stop. The need to protect the Borough from the risk of flooding was reflected in the *Croydon Local Plan* through a range of policies such as sustainable urban drainage to ensure that new properties did not cause further risk. Additionally, gardens and the green grid were being protected and tree planting was taking place to protect drainage. Emergency planning was also highlighted as a key aspect of flood protection. Opportunities for reforestation were mentioned with all land owners being encouraged to increase their planting. The Councillor closed by saying that everyone needed to be responsible and to work together.

Questions to the Leader

The Mayor invited the Leader, Councillor Newman, to make his announcements.

The Leader reminded Members of Council that at the point of the meeting, the UK was four days away from leaving the EU and that 33K Croydon residents were also EU citizens of which 11K had applied for settled status. Councillor Newman highlighted that detailed advice on Brexit was available through the Council's website and reinforced that all those affected should seek advice sooner rather than later despite transitional arrangements remaining in place until the end of 2020.

The Leader of the Opposition, **Councillor Tim Pollard**, reported that it was now believed the refurbishment of Fairfield Halls had cost £60m, a third more expensive than the original budget. Councillor Tim Pollard asked the Leader to clarify what the actual costs were of the refurbishment if this figure was not correct.

In response, the Leader stated he did not have the figure to hand but that the refurbishment of Fairfield Halls was being examined in detail by the Scrutiny and Overview Committee on Monday 10 February 2020.

In his supplementary question, Councillor Tim Pollard explained that he would welcome an approximate figure, to the nearest million, for the costs of the refurbishment and that Croydon residents needed to know how much had been spent on Fairfield Halls. Councillor Tim Pollard stated that he would continue to ask until the figure was disclosed and that he would be requesting a full independent public inquiry into the refurbishment and its costs.

In response, the Leader noted that Councillor Tim Pollard had not referenced any document in quoting figures about the refurbishment. Councillor Newman described the Borough's cultural sector as very supportive including of Croydon's recent bid for the *London Borough of Culture*. It was also noted that the Fairfield Halls were in the running for another national award, recognising that the refurbishment had been delivered at a very reasonable price.

Councillor Audsley noted that the effect of the climate crisis was likely to be transformational over the next decade and congratulated the Leader for the work that was being done by the Council to address environmental change. Councillor Audsley asked the Leader to detail what would happen next and how residents could get involved.

The Leader explained how the action that was being taken demonstrated the seriousness of the climate emergency. It was described how Croydon was the first to hold a Citizens' Assembly, allowing a process for listening to the people of Croydon. Also, that Croydon was one of the first to announce a Climate Commission and that this would allow a longer piece of work to address climate change in Croydon. The Leader noted the work that had already been mentioned by other Cabinet Members in their response to questions at the meeting. For example, the increase in recycling, the introduction of electric charging points across the Borough and efforts to protect the Borough from the increased risk of flooding.

In his supplementary question, Councillor Audsley asked the Leader about his experience of addressing other emergencies and to detail the strengths that the Borough had to respond to the climate crisis. The Leader described how the power of the people in the Borough was being harnessed through the Citizens' Assembly to work with the Council and inform its work. The Citizens' Assembly and Climate Commission were described as making a powerful contribution with radical change needed which could not be imposed on the people of Croydon. It was important to work with residents to change

behaviours. The Leader noted that the experience of flooding in the Borough demonstrated that the risks of climate change were very real.

Councillor Brew asked the Leader if he agreed that it was a failure of his leadership for the Pension Fund to have invested in a fund that comprised tobacco investments to withdraw a few weeks later at a cost to the Pension Fund of £300K.

In response, the Leader noted that the Pension Fund was in very good health being 93% funded and it had been a very clear policy decision not to invest in tobacco. The Leader noted that if this had happened then it had been corrected immediately.

In his supplementary question, Councillor Brew asked the Leader if he was saying that it did not matter if the Pension Fund had lost £300K. The Leader responded that any loss of funds mattered. However, that investment decisions were made with an element of risk.

With time remaining for questions to the Leader, the Mayor asked if there was any Administration Member with an additional question. Councillor Ryan was called by the Mayor and asked the Leader to join him in supporting businesses in Upper Norwood that were being forced out of business because they couldn't trade any longer due to the effects of austerity and Brexit. The Leader confirmed his willingness to support Councillor Ryan and the businesses in his ward. It was highlighted that Councillor Shahul-Hameed, the Cabinet Member for Economy and Jobs, would be holding a conference for businesses in the Borough at the end of February 2020 focused on Brexit and providing support.

Pool 1

With the end of the time allocated for questions to the Leader, the Mayor signalled that he was moving on to questions to the Cabinet Members in the first pool. Councillors Butler, Hamida Ali and Shahul-Hameed were invited to make their announcements.

Councillor Butler, the Cabinet Member for Housing and Gateway Services, made her announcements. The Cabinet Member informed Council of the successful prosecution of the landlord of a property in Thornton Heath where a 13 year old, Kuzi Matope, had died following a house fire. The judge had agreed entirely with the Council's action. One of the criteria of the Landlords' Licensing Scheme was fire prevention measures but neither of the smoke alarms in the property were working at the time of the fire. The landlord was to be listed on the register of rouge landlords. Councillor Butler reminded Members that the Council had made the decision to install sprinklers in all of its high rise properties following the Grenfell Fire. This meant that a serious fire in one property had resulted in the sprinkler head operating to contain the fire. The Borough Commander for the *London Fire Brigade* has written to the Cabinet Member to inform her that this had prevented the development of a full blown compartment fire where young children were living. This

demonstrated that the action taken by the Council had led to a positive outcome.

Councillor Hamida Ali, the Cabinet Member for Safer Croydon, made her announcements beginning by echoing the comments of the Leader and expressing her shock at the loss of a young life in the Borough earlier on the same day as Council. The Cabinet Member described how the Council remained committed to the reduction of violence in the Borough. Councillor Hamida Ali noted that the Council meeting was being held on *Holocaust Memorial Day* and that an event had been held to demonstrate how the Council was standing together with residents against hatred and discrimination with the involvement of local schools. This had featured Safet Vukalic, as a guest speaker who was a survivor of the Bosnian Genocide, who had shared his own lived experience and had highlighted the failure to learn the lessons of history.

Councillor Shahul-Hameed, the Cabinet Member for Economy and Jobs, made her announcements and highlighted the forthcoming summit entitled *Going Global* on 27 February 2020 which would focus on all that was happening around Brexit. The key themes were to be international opportunities and challenges with the Cabinet Member giving encouragement to all to attend. It was also detailed how the Council had smashed its objective of 100 Apprenticeships in 100 days. The first week of February 2020 was to be *National Apprenticeship Week* during which the Council would be leading celebrations with employers and trainers participating. A walk about had also been held in Coulsdon with the support of the organisation *Save The High Street;* the Council was working to help strengthen the Borough's high streets and to support them to succeed.

Councillor Hale thanked Councillor Butler for her announcements noting that it was good to hear the work that was being done to keep residents safe. The Cabinet Member was then asked about the failure of *Brick By Brick* to register as a social housing provider. Specifically Councillor Hale wanted to know how many homes had their sale affected and when the situation would be rectified.

In response, Councillor Butler explained that it was inaccurate to describe *Brick By Brick* as having failed to have registered as a social housing provider as this was not a requirement. Rather what had become an issue was that only a limited number of mortgages could be offered where the provider was not registered. The Councillor stressed that it was of course the desire that residents would have a choice of mortgage providers and described how other options were being explored, such as renting, whilst registration was being pursued.

In her supplementary question, Councillor Hale described this as a worrying situation and that the Council had to date only provided three one bedroom Council homes. Also, that it was struggling to sell other high end properties and was building on the green belt. The Councillor called for a public inquiry into the operation of *Brick By Brick* and stated that the Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Communities had been asked to investigate

because residents wanted assurances about profits and the delivery of new homes. Councillor Butler asked why the Councillor was focusing on untruths rather than congratulating a company delivering good quality homes to those on the housing waiting list with its profits being used to build more. The Cabinet Member highlighted that *Brick By Brick* continued to be on target and was not struggling in the way being portrayed. The Borough's huge housing need was stressed with 2,000 families in temporary accommodation at the time of the meeting. Additionally, *Brick By Brick* was very mindful of the environment in its approach to development. Consideration was given to existing trees on development sites with any that had to be removed replaced by more than was lost. Grateful residents were thankful for the homes being provided by *Brick By Brick*.

Councillor Fitzpatrick asked Councillor Butler to detail what was missing from the Conservative Party housing manifesto. In response, the Cabinet Member noted several areas that were a cause for concern. Those included proper investment in social housing with funding going directly to Boroughs to build social housing. Councillor Butler commented that there continued to be too strong a focus on home ownership and ongoing issues around Right To Buy. It was explained how there was a lack of understanding about the treatment of receipts through the Right To Buy scheme; not only did the Council lose the housing stock at a considerably discounted price additionally 70% of the money raised through sales went straight to central Government. Councillor Butler called for the Local Housing Allowance to be reformed to reflect the actual costs of renting in Croydon and welcomed the announcement that the freeze that had applied to this for four years was to end. The Cabinet Member also called for the ability of property developers to get out of supplying affordable accommodation by using valuations to be addressed and for more to be done on the issue of homelessness.

In his supplementary question, Councillor Fitzpatrick noted that it had been 12 months since the publication of the social housing green paper and that the public consultation on this had also long since concluded. It was also noted that a *Social Housing Bill* had not been featured in either of the two Queen's Speeches since. Councillor Fitzpatrick emphasised that the Government appeared to be good at promises but not actions. Councillor Butler agreed; that whilst there has been lots of noise following the Grenfell Fire the momentum had been lost. The Cabinet Member called for proper action on a range of issues including *Right To Buy*, funding and private tenants' rights.

Councillor Helen Pollard asked Councillor Butler to explain why more wasn't done to find out how communities use green spaces before decisions were made regarding developments.

In response, the Cabinet Member explained that whilst this was attempted it was not always possible to find out in advance. Rather, on occasions, this information only came forward later. Councillor Butler acknowledged how this had happened in Councillor Helen Pollard's own ward and that as a result *Brick By Brick* had agreed to modify its plans.

In her supplementary, Councillor Helen Pollard highlighted that contacting the local councillor sooner might avoid residents' anguish. It was noted that developments in Hawthorne Crescent and Covington Way, in Councillor Helen Pollard's ward of Selsdon & Addington Village, were good examples of this situation. Councillor Butler described how both sites had been looked at and discussions held with residents. The Cabinet Member described how the Covington Way space was not being used and was opposite a large park. The scheme had been scaled back to allow space and trees to remain.

At the outset of his question to Councillor Hamida Ali, **Councillor Mann** also expressed his sympathies for the young person who had lost his life earlier on the same day as Council. Councillor Mann then asked the Cabinet Member what more could be done to protect *Community Safety Officers*. It was noted that the Crystal Place and Upper Norwood ward had lost its *Community Safety Officer*, PC Brian Lewis, as a result of his very much deserved promotion. This also meant the loss of local intelligence which had proved beneficial in stopping the development of local gangs. Councillor Mann asked what further incentives could be put in place to encourage *Community Safety Officers* to remain on local beats.

In response, the Cabinet Member highlighted that it was thanks to the Mayor of London that London had any local policing. It was explained that at a recent meeting with Sophie Linden, the Deputy London Mayor for Policing and Crime, the subject of *Community Safety Officers* had repeatedly been mentioned in addition to the quick churn at all levels of policing. It was described how this was being carefully monitored. Reassurance was provided that colleagues across London were raising this issue and would continue to do so.

Councillor Jason Cummings asked Councillor Butler about the purchase of the *Brick* By *Brick* units at Longheath Gardens and whether the units had made a profit or a loss on that development.

In response, Councillor Butler explained that she was unable to give an answer in full at the meeting but that different properties received different subsidies. It was explained that more expensive properties aimed to raise funds for the development of affordable housing. The Councillor was invited to email the Cabinet Member following the meeting detailing the information he required.

In his supplementary question, Councillor Jason Cummings asked for further information on what were to happen if the development had made a profit. He suggest that this profit would be used to pay a dividend to the Council which would go into the revenue fund. However, since the money that would be used for purchasing those properties would have come from capital expenditure and *Greater London Authority* funding for the construction of affordable housing, Councillor Cummings questioned if it was permitted that money from those sources would end-up in the Council's revenue account?

Councillor Hall, Cabinet Member for Finance & Resources provided a response. It was noted that the operation of *Brick By Brick* had been subject to scrutiny including the principal that affordable properties were subsidised by market properties and that this would more than outweigh any subsidy provided. The Cabinet Member stressed that this was an important income stream for the Council in addition to this providing so many homes for the Council including those that were 50% affordable.

Councillor Hay-Justice asked Councillor Shahul-Hameed what was being done to mitigate any effect of Brexit on businesses in Croydon.

In response, Councillor Shahul-Hameed described how she was worried about the implications of Brexit but that information was being widely sourced in order to help businesses understand the implications. It was described how London Hub and Coast to Capital had brought together a range of partners to provide resources and support. Additionally, the Council's Economic Development Team was providing businesses with personalised advice and that the Going Global summit would be held at the end of February 2020. This had cross party support as well as the input of the Minister for London. The Cabinet Member described how the Council was proactively working with businesses to provide support for their resilience plans with information available through the Council's website. It was stressed how joint working was being used to deliver on-going programmes to support business.

Councillor Perry asked Councillor Shahul-Hameed about the action she had taken to intervene and address the parking restrictions that were being introduced in Brighton Road to the detriment of businesses.

In response, Councillor Shahul-Hameed described how the Director of Public Realm had contacted those businesses affected with action being taken. The Cabinet Member asked Councillor Perry why he had waited until the Full Council meeting to raise the issue.

In his supplementary question, Councillor Perry stated that the Cabinet Member had two months during which to address with officers the concerns raised by residents. It was noted that the loading bays were now approved and going ahead despite the consequences of these having been brought to the attention of the Cabinet Member. It was described how there was a risk of a loss of business. Councillor Shahul-Hameed reminded Members that the Council had won a small business friendly borough award. It was described how businesses in the affected stretch of the Brighton Road had been contacted and that officers had been communicating with Councillor Perry. Additionally, the support for businesses available through the Council included business rate relief and small business grants.

Councillor Redfern raised a point of order with the Mayor and asked for his clarification on the time allotted to Cabinet Member announcements and each pool. The Mayor stated that each pool was allocated 30 minutes as indicated by the timer on the screen. Within this allocation, each Cabinet Member had up to two minutes to make their announcements. This was indicated by a

timer on the screen. Whilst the Mayor ensured that there was adherence to these timings, he allowed Cabinet Members a few additional moments to finish their announcements or to answer a question for the sake of clarity at his discretion.

Pool 2

With the end of the time allocated to questions to the Cabinet Members in the first pool, the Mayor signalled he was moving on to questions to Cabinet Members in the second pool. Councillors Collins, Scott and Hall were invited to make their announcements.

Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member for Clean, Green Croydon made his announcements. It was explained how the Council was working with local businesses to recycle pet food pouches and how this was being supported by local voluntary groups. Andrew Dickson, Waste and Recycling Support Superviser, was specifically mentioned as the officer supporting this to happen with a bin being provided in *Morrisons* for collection and voluntary groups ensuring that this was emptied and the contents sent off to *TerraCycle*. The Cabinet Member reported that conversations were happening with other supermarkets to extend the scope of the initiative. The scheme was described as very worthwhile because it would prevent up to 100,000 packages from going into landfill.

Councillor Scott, Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport and Regeneration (Job Share) made his announcements starting with the news that Stephen Tate had been appointed as Director of Growth, Employment & Regeneration. Also that the Reimagining Croydon's Subways competition had received 54 entries with 34 shortlisted. It was anticipated that the final selection would be made with public involvement. The Fairfield development was continuing with a design team appointed and a public consultation coming forward; it was anticipated that the development would be completed in summer 2021. Finally, the Cabinet Member informed Council that the Local Plan consultation had received 1,000 responses which were being given very careful consideration. Additionally, as had been discussed earlier in the meeting, the London Plan had been submitted to the Secretary of State with a response not anticipated before 17 February 2020. This had been developed using cross party workshops that had looked at how many homes were needed and where they should be located.

Councillor Hall, Cabinet Member for Finance & Resources made his announcements. The Cabinet Member informed Members that the Council had published its pay gap data for the year up until March 2019. This had found that women were being paid more on average than their male colleagues and disabled employees more on average than their abled bodied colleagues. However, there still remained more work to do to address the ethnicity pay gap which had an average differential of 8.7%. Croydon retained the aspiration to be an inclusive and excellent employer and knew that the job was not yet done. The leadership programme and blind recruitment were just two ways in which this was being addressed.

The Cabinet Member also informed Council that the London Borough of Croydon Pension Fund had moved from being two thirds to 93% funded and this had been achieved without any investments in tobacco, fossil fuels or weapons.

Councillor Perry asked Councillor Scott why the *Local Plan* review had not considered the implications of a significant reduction in the target number of homes needed in Croydon resulting from the review by the Planning Inspectors.

In response, Councillor Scott reiterated that the target figures expressed in the *Local Plan* were generated using the standard methodology introduced by Government in 2019. This resulted in a target figure of 46,000 homes over 20 years whereas the *Local Plan* covered a period of 10 years and there remained the need to take into consideration the opinion of the Secretary of State which would be forthcoming. The Cabinet Member highlighted that this had been explained on the first page of the *Local Plan* with the reasoning behind the figures stated clearly. This also stated that there was awareness that the Mayor of London had changed the target housing figures in the *London Plan*.

In his supplementary question, Councillor Perry stressed that the variance in the figures was not insignificant and asked why the Cabinet Member had not used this opportunity to take stock. Councillor Perry stated that Councillor Scott was intent on imposing the higher target housing numbers. In response, Councillor Scott highlighted the need for each area to look at the range of homes needed. The Cabinet Member described how the Council was looking at housing need and that this had to be the key driver. This would be a lengthy process. It was noted that to meet the original figures proposed would require significant investment and infrastructure.

Councillor Fitzpatrick asked Councillor Hall what the people of Croydon most needed to hear from the Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government.

In response, Councillor Hall stated that the people of Croydon most needed an end to austerity for local government in order that it could provide a full range of services and that local government had done a superb job over the last 10 years against a worsening financial backdrop. Whilst the Council had welcomed the announcement of increased funding from the new Government this had been wiped out by the London business rates pilot. The Cabinet Member called on a fair funding formula for local government.

In his supplementary question, Councillor Fitzpatrick referenced the revenue grant and adult social care funding contained within the draft fair funding formula, wanting to know that if those were carried out would they make a difference to the budget and austerity. Councillor Hall explained that on Adult Social Care this would lead to a possible £6m improvement. However, this was set against an underlying pressure of £10m. This was despite both

innovation and preventative work in Adult Social Care as ways to manage costs. The Cabinet Member described the draft fair funding formula as helpful but not sufficient to relieve all pressures; whilst this was welcomed it was nothing like what was needed to maintain and improve services.

Councillor Hopley in her question to Councillor Scott highlighted that Friends groups were worried about the attack on green belt.

In response, Councillor Scott stressed that there was no attack anywhere. Rather including the option for some development on the green belt had been included in the *Local Plan* consultation following the suggestion being made by local residents' associations reflecting their preference not to have intensification of their streets. Whilst the Cabinet Member expressed that his preference was against development on the green belt, he was aware of concerns about intensification.

Councillor Hopley used her supplementary question to highlight concerns regarding development on the green belt. The proposal to build on *Sanderstead Recreation Ground* was referenced as worrying residents with it being noted that it was a very precious space. Councillor Hopley called on the Cabinet Member to provide assurance at the meeting that there would be no building on that site or any other green belt sites in the area.

Councillor Scott responded that he would not give such an assurance; the consultation on the *Local Plan* was in its early stages with many hundreds of representations having been received. It was stressed that it was owed to all that had participated to consider their views. The Cabinet Member expressed his hope that there would not be development on the green belt as he believed intensification was a better strategy. It was also explained that social infrastructure like schools were a good way of using the green belt; Croydon's children needed schools and schools needed green spaces. It was preferable not to cram schools onto sites.

Councillor Mann asked Councillor King about the *Croydon Living Streets* initiative and how it would be possible to rollout *Healthy School Neighbourhoods* faster.

In response, Councillor King described how *Healthy School Neighbourhoods* was receiving lots of support and how this included the promotion of road safety to address rat runs and speeding. *Healthy School Neighbourhoods* would introduce a series of measures to promote a local traffic environment and traffic measures. The Cabinet Member highlighted that if the initiative was better funded it would mean it could be introduced quicker and more extensively.

Councillor Roche asked Councillor Scott why the Administration was continuing to allow building on community spaces and the green belt with a net loss of trees in the Borough. Councillor Roche asked how this would help achieve the Administration's objective of a carbon neutral status.

In response, Councillor Scott stressed that the Borough was experiencing a housing crisis and that as a result the Council needed to find suitable spaces to build homes. It was explained that there was a focus on developing classic brownfield sites which were mostly located in the town centre and already being used. The Council was also working on delivering a major development on the Purley Way. However, not all the required homes could be provided by those locations. This meant that there was a need to replace large homes on larger plots to provide additional housing. The Cabinet Member emphasised that there was no net loss of trees in the Borough. Rather that there would be a net gain which was being delivered through initiatives such as the planting of many street trees.

In his supplementary question, Councillor Roche said that there were residents who had lost their green spaces, that there was growing concern about losing community spaces and that many would not agree about there having been a net gain in trees in the Borough. Councillor Roche wanted to know how the environment was going to be protected for future generations and how the Council would achieve its carbon neutral objective by 2030. Councillor Scott responded by stating that whilst the environment needed to be protected there was a need to get the balance right. It was explained that it was not possible to say that there would be no development on any green space as it was not possible to ignore those without a home at the time of the meeting or in the future. The Cabinet Member gave the example of the development at Kane Hill. This had been reworked to prevent the cutting down of trees. Rather the development had been reconfigured and therefore was more environmentally friendly.

Councillor Audsley asked Councillor King what would be the impact on jobs as the Council shifted away from the use of fossil fuels.

In response, Councillor King acknowledged that Councillor Audsley was correct to raise the potential impact on jobs given the scale of the climate crisis. However, the Cabinet Member also described how this provided an opportunity with the *Economic Development Team* working right across the Council to ensure measures were in place to encourage green start-ups as the Council managed the transition towards carbon neutrality. The Cabinet Member described how leadership would be provided across the Cabinet and illustrated by highlighting how Councillor Hamida Ali was ensuring the involvement of the community and voluntary sector and Councillor Hall was encouraging engagement with green companies through the Council's contracts.

In his supplementary question, Councillor Audsley asked what things the Council could do within its powers to encourage more green start-ups. Councillor King described how the Council was using its contracting powers. This was illustrated with the Highways Maintenance Contract which was fulfilled by *Conway*. It had been approached to support the Council's sustainable agenda and was fulfilling the contract with a partly electric fleet. The Cabinet Member also highlighted the value that would be achieved through the Citizens' Assembly and Climate Commission. These were

bringing residents together with experts from outside the Borough. The Council did not have all the solutions and needed to work with others to explore what was possible.

Pool 3

With the end of the time allocated to questions to the Cabinet Members in the second pool, the Mayor signalled that he was moving on to questions to Cabinet Members in the third pool with Councillors Flynn and Campbell substituting respectively for Councillors Lewis and Avis. Councillors Flynn, Flemming and Campbell were invited to make their announcements.

Councillor Flynn, Deputy Cabinet Member for Culture, Leisure & Sport made her announcements. The Councillor congratulated Councillor Lewis, the Cabinet Member for Culture, Leisure & Sport on his recent marriage. The Deputy Cabinet Member described how a delegation from Croydon had gone to the *Greater London Authority* to submit the Council's bid for the *London Borough of Culture* 2021 entitled *This Is Croydon*. This was described as exciting, diverse and creative. An outcome from the bidding process was anticipated on 12 February 2020. The Cabinet Member thank all those from the Council who had helped facilitate at the last minute Stormzy's performance at *Boxpark*. The opening of the leisure centre at New Addington was also welcomed.

Councillor Flemming, the Cabinet Member for Children, Young People & Learning made her announcements. The *Total Respect* training delivered on 21 January 2020 was highlighted with all Members being encouraged to attend one of the future sessions to benefit from learning about the care experience through the eyes of the child. The training was described by those who had already attended as a powerful and uplifting experience aimed at providing better opportunities for children and young people in service delivery. Young people were involved in the training itself. The Cabinet Member highlighted how this was supporting the objective to raise the bar to deliver outstanding outcomes, in addition to early intervention and prevention.

Councillor Campbell, the Deputy Cabinet Member for Families, Health and Social Care made her announcements. The Council's *Dementia Team*, which had been shortlisted for an LGC award, was thanked. It was noted that the results of the awards would be announced in March 2020. The Cabinet Member also announced that Richard Pacitti, the CEO of *Mind Croydon*, was retiring at the end of March 2020 and that he would be truly missed. The Mayor agreed to the Cabinet Member's request that an event be held in the Town Hall to recognise Mr Pacitti's contribution.

In her question to Councillor Flynn, **Councillor Helen Pollard** highlighted her support for the success of the Fairfield Halls to be the cultural heart of the Borough and asked the Deputy Cabinet Member to confirm the date on which the car park would be opened.

In response, Councillor Flynn noted that the forthcoming session at scrutiny which would focus on the Fairfield Halls development and at which Councillor Helen Pollard's question would be answered.

In her supplementary question, Councillor Helen Pollard noted that she would be attending the Fairfield Halls session at scrutiny and expressed her surprise that the Deputy Cabinet Member was unable to answer her question which was reiterated. Councillor Flynn promised to provide an answer to Councillor Helen Pollard's question after the meeting.

In her question, **Councillor Prince** asked about the provision for looked after children to access facilities such as the *Legacy Youth Zone*.

Councillor Flemming explained that there was an annual £5 membership fee to access the *Legacy* facility and each young person paid 50p each time they visited. However, the decision was taken before the facility opened that all young people should have access and therefore funding had been made available from the *Pupil Premium* to fund looked after children.

In her supplementary question, Councillor Prince asked what more was being done to more widely publicise the facility. Councillor Flemming acknowledged that ways to promote *Legacy* were continually being explored and that whilst the facility offered ample space, it was always looking for volunteers to support its work and enable it to offer additional sessions and activities.

Councillor Gatland asked Councillor Flynn to give assurances that the money paid by *Network Rail* for its use of the *South Croydon Recreation Ground* during the replacement of the Sanderstead Road Bridge would be reinvested in the park to make good any damage and to improve the existing children's play area.

In response, Councillor Flynn provided reassurance that this had been raised with officers and it had been confirmed that money paid for the hire of the land would be used to make good any damage and improve the children's play area.

Councillor Gatland welcomed the Deputy Cabinet Member's response and used her supplementary question to call for a local green space protection champion. Councillor Flynn invited Councillor Gatland to jointly conduct a visit to the *South Croydon Recreation Ground*.

Councillor Skipper congratulated Councillor Flynn on the organisation of a coming home gig for Stormzy with just 48 hours' notice. The Councillor stated Croydon was proud to celebrate and host a local artist and that the Council would not support censorship of *Bashment* music. The Deputy Cabinet Member concurred with Councillor Skipper and expressed her own pride and delight at the successful event.

Councillor Hoar asked Councillor Flynn when previous assurances that Section 106 monies would be spent on designated parks would be fulfilled.

Councillor Hoar wanted to know when works would start and finish. Councillor Flynn asked Councillor Hoar to supply his question in detail to which a response would be provided after the meeting.

Councillor Woodley asked Councillor Flynn to outline the facilities available in the New Addington community leisure centre that opened to the public in January 2020.

In response, Councillor Flynn described that the new leisure centre included two swimming pools, a state of the art gym and meeting space making it a leisure centre for everyone that would engage residents from across the local community.

In her supplementary question, Councillor Woodley described how she had been informed by *Greenwich Leisure Ltd*, the operators of the *New Addington Leisure Centre*, that its healthy weight workshops had the highest level of referrals from GPs in Croydon. Councillor Woodley highlighted that this was another example of the Administration keeping its promises as detailed in the *Health and Wellbeing Plan*. Councillor Flynn agreed and described how she had met with local business owners who had also been very positive about the new leisure centre and the benefits it would provide.

In her question to Councillor Campbell, **Councillor Hopley** described how the *Health and Wellbeing Board* had been contacted by a gentleman experiencing difficulties accessing services. Councillor Hopley noted his had been a complicated case but that he had been waiting for a wheelchair for nearly three years having been passed from service to service. Finding a solution for supporting him was stressed with Councillor Hopley asking Councillor Campbell to guarantee to provide a solution.

In response, Councillor Campbell emphasised that the Council had been supporting and listening but that it was not appropriate to discuss an individual resident's care at a meeting of Council.

In her supplementary question, Councillor Hopley asked about the wider principal of a holistic approach to Adult Social Care. Councillor Campbell was asked to clarify the policy for those in need. Councillor Hopley called for the end of policies that disadvantaged the elderly and rather for the elderly to receive the support they needed. In response, Councillor Campbell highlighted the 76% cut to local authority funding due to austerity and how £1.5m had been spent bringing sheltered homes back in-house and under the direct control of the Council to ensure residents were looked after to a high standard. Councillor Campbell stressed that the cuts to local government budgets had come from Councillor Hopley's Government and that the Administration was doing its best with the resources available.

Councillor Mann used his question to Councillor Flynn to highlight that the *Crystal Palace International Film Festival*, from 5 – 28 March 2020, would feature the comedian Johnny Vegas. In response, Councillor Flynn noted that this was another demonstration of Croydon's cultural vibrancy and called for

this to be celebrated and supported given the wide benefits this brought to the Borough and its residents.

In his supplementary question, Councillor Mann noted that such events were only possible through the use of flexible public facilities and asked Councillor Flynn about plans to better equip public buildings in order to ensure they were fully used. In response, Councillor Flynn described how she was a fan of the *Stanley Halls* highlighting the flexibility and diversity of the venue. The Deputy Cabinet Member agreed that there was a need to invest in the Borough's libraries and other community facilities.

With time remaining for questions to the Cabinet Members in Pool 3, the Mayor asked if there was an Opposition Member with an additional question. **Councillor Gatland** was called forward by the Mayor who asked Councillor Flemming why she had not mentioned the anticipated Ofsted inspection as part of her announcements.

Councillor Flemming gave her thanks to Councillor Gatland for the opportunity to mention the Ofsted inspection for which there had not been time in her announcements. The Cabinet Member anticipated how this would be featured in more detail at the Council meeting on 2 March 2020 by which time the feedback from the inspection would have been received. It was noted that the inspectors would be onsite the week following the Council meeting and that the inspection would be conducted under a new framework that was introduced in 2019. This sought to look at services in a different way with a focus on front line practice and the voice of the young person.

Councillor Fraser asked Councillor Campbell about the additional 147 care staff who had transferred to become Croydon Council staff in January 2020. Councillor Fraser asked if these new Croydon staff would have their pay raised to meet the *London Living Wage*, noting how important it was to pay staff well in order to ensure their retention and to provide high quality care.

Councillor Campbell agreed with Councillor Fraser and described how a fair day's pay should be provided for a fair day's work. This reflected the Administration's decision in 2014 to become a London Living Wage employer which formed part of the Council's Good Employer Charter. The Deputy Cabinet Member stressed that being a London Living Wage employer was the right thing to do in order to drive up quality and standards.

With an end to the time allocated to questions to the Cabinet Members in the third pool, the Mayor brought Croydon Question Time to a close.

76/20 Member Petitions

The Mayor invited Councillor Shahul-Hameed to read out her petition. This was as stated in the agenda report: "We, the undersigned, the concerned residents, implore Croydon Council to consider changing Sutherland Road

from a two-way to a one-way road. This is to address the incidents of roadrage (including verbal and physical abuse) and damage to parked cars."

Councillor King, Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport & Regeneration (Job Share) thanked the Councillor for her petition and noted officers had been asked to outline a proposal for a one-way scheme which would be considered for funding from the *Greater London Authority*. However, the Cabinet Member expressed some caution noting that one-way working did not always provide the benefits that were being sought. This could result in speeding with no traffic coming in the opposite direction. Traffic could also be dispersed to surrounding roads causing knock-on traffic issues. Councillor King noted that the roads adjacent to Sutherland Road were already subject to one-way working and that a consultation would be conducted on the scheme.

77/20 Maiden Speeches

The Mayor informed Council that Councillor Skipper had deferred her maiden speech. Councillor Ben-Hassel was invited by the Mayor to make her Maiden Speech, having been elected in the by-election held in Norbury & Pollards Hill ward on 14 March 2019.

Councillor Ben-Hassel said she was humbled by the trust placed in her as signified by her election and noted it was a year ago that Councillor Maggie Mansell had passed away unexpectedly. Councillor Ben-Hassel described how she was continually reminded of Councillor Mansell's dedication to her residents in addition to being a successful scientist. It was noted how Councillor Mansell had turned the ward of Norbury & Pollards Hill red and had a role in establishing three residents' associations in the ward. Councillor Mansell's campaign against library closures had been successful with new libraries being opened and the Administration investing in culture despite cuts to local authority funding. Councillor Ben-Hassel described how, since she had been elected, she had met many residents who were passionate about the Norbury & Pollards Hill ward, its history, green spaces and historic buildings. The Councillor explained how her focus would be on cleaner air and encouraged residents to shop locally including at the new Co-op store. It was highlighted how Councillor Ben-Hassel would continue to lobby the Greater London Authority, Transport for London and Government to invest in electric buses. The Councillor noted her other areas of focus would be putting residents at the heart of decisions, addressing poor quality housing and HMOs, in addition to concern about Brexit. Councillor Ben-Hassel described how Norbury and Pollards Hill was a ward of contrasts, of both opportunities and challenges. She called for communities to come together and work together for a better Norbury and Pollards Hill.

78/20 Polling District and Polling Place Review

The Mayor invited the Leader, Councillor Newman, to move the recommendations in the Polling District and Polling Place Review report. Councillor Newman confirmed that he was happy to move the recommendations. Councillor Tim Pollard was asked and duly seconded the recommendations.

The Mayor moved the vote and Council unanimously agreed the recommendations in the report:

- i. Approved the amendments to the existing schedule of polling districts set out in Appendix A to the report;
- ii. Approved the revised schedule of polling places set out in Appendix B to the report; and
- iii. Delegated to the (Acting) Returning Officer authority to approve an alternative polling place in the event that any polling place becomes unavailable or is found to be suitable in the run up to an election and to make this change on a permanent basis following the election.

79/20 Council Debate Motions

The Mayor requested the Chief Executive read the first Council Debate Motion made on behalf of the Administration:

"This Council notes that fly-tipping incidents in England have risen to over one million per year, and records appreciation for the huge efforts of our workforce to address the problem within our own borough at a time of severe financial pressures.

We call upon the government to run a national media campaign against fly tipping that spells out the environmental impact and the waste of public money clearing up after those who fly tip, that further spells out how that money could be better spent on other public services.

We call upon the government to debate the issue in parliament with a view to legislating tougher penalties, giving additional funding to local authorities to address fly-tipping, and in consultation with local authorities to review quidance to courts so that the worst offenders face more severe penalties.

We call on the government to further consider legislation on deposit schemes and incentives for manufacturers delivering bulky household goods to provide a new for old collection service".

The Mayor invited Councillor Collins to propose the motion.

Councillor Collins explained that the motion was seeking cross party support to lobby Government to take a stand against those who fly-tip. This was reported as having increased by 40% in six years with councils on average spending £87m on clear-ups which was money that could be spent on other services. The Cabinet Member congratulated enforcement officers for their

work in the Borough dealing with fly-tipping. Research had found that one in five residents admitted to fly-tipping and didn't know what constituted fly-tipping. Councillor Collins called on Government to show it was taking the issue seriously. The comparison was made with drink driving; there was a need to demonstrate the consequences of fly-tipping to create a social stigma so that it was no longer thought acceptable. The Cabinet Member stressed that there could no longer be any excuses. Rather individuals had to take responsibility. Councillor Collins also called for positive Government action for schemes to reduce and return packaging. In closing, Councillor Collins called for penalties for fly-tipping to be tougher, for those convicted to be required to do Community Service to clear-up fly-tipped rubbish and for the Opposition to support the motion and to stand by what was right.

Councillor Jewitt seconded the motion and reserved her right to speak.

The Mayor invited Councillor Creatura to speak who remarked that the Labour Group, in its motion, was arguing fly-tipping was a national problem and that it had done all it could. However, Councillor Creatura emphasised that fly-tipping in Croydon had increased significantly more than in other London Boroughs which was due to poor local policies and a lack of political management. The Councillor described the experience of one resident in using the Council's bulky waste service; they had waited three months for their collection which had happened but not on the day requested. This meant that Croydon was failing to meet the recommendations from *Keep Britain Tidy* on reducing the hassle factor in disposing of waste. Councillor Creatura described Labour as admitting defeat and needing the national Conservative Government to ride to the rescue. However, the Opposition Group would support the motion as it was keen to tackle fly-tipping. Councillor Creatura highlighted that if the Labour Party had given up, it should let local Conservatives takeover the reigns as it was ready to step-in.

Councillor Hopley was invited to speak by the Mayor who stated that the Administration didn't want to take responsibly for its own failure. Councillor Hopley stated that the increase in fly-tipping in Croydon was the result of the decisions taken by the Administration and the Cabinet Member. Councillor Hopley described how residents were turned away by the contact centre and told to report fly-tipping online. As a result items were left strewn across the Borough. The issues for those living in flats were described as particularly acute with rubbished left to pile up on grassy areas and walls with the hope of attracting attention. Purley Oaks Recycling Centre was described as refusing to allow walk-ins. Also that extra garden waste collections were being refused and Christmas trees had still not been collected. Councillor Hopley highlighted the decision to dispose of all the neighbourhood recycling centres and that residents were not happy because they were having to store recycling indoors for up to two weeks between collections when they could previously have taken it to recycling centres daily. It was stressed that it was directly the responsibly of the Administration to get a grip of the issue.

Councillor Jewitt exercised her right to speak and highlighted that it was not the role of Council to undermine but to support the work done by the waste management team. It was explained that Croydon benefitted from having residents who were good at reporting incidents of fly-tipping which made the issue in Croydon seem larger than in other Boroughs. Councillor Jewitt called on Government to step up and do more, expressing the wish to work together. The message that fly-tipping was antisocial behaviour and would not be tolerated needed to be communicated across a range of channels. Enforcement action needed to be taken against landlords who threw out belongings and furnishings when tenants moved on including revocation of their landlord licenses. Funding was needed for school co-ordinators to educate children in school to be better at managing their waste. Councillor Jewitt called for cross party support for this proposal.

The motion was put to the vote and carried unanimously.

The Mayor requested the Chief Executive read the second Council Debate Motion made on behalf of the Opposition:

"This Council regrets that this administration has failed to accept the 8700 unit reduction in Croydon's housing targets in the London Plan, made by Government Inspectors and accepted by the Mayor of London. Instead this Labour Council is continuing to impose unreasonably high targets on the borough and is prepared to sacrifice green belt and green spaces in order to do so.

This Council further regrets that despite declaring a climate change emergency it is failing to protect green space and is indeed guilty of building on Council owned green space across the borough through its wholly owned development company, Brick by Brick.

This Council should take the opportunity offered by a Croydon Local Plan refresh as the means to enhance and protect our green spaces, rather than decimate them across the borough, as they play such a vital role in the wellbeing of our residents and are so vital to tackling climate change".

The Mayor invited Councillor Helen Pollard to propose the motion.

Councillor Helen Pollard stated that the Administration had a single minded campaign against green spaces. This was demonstrated by there being no protection for parks in the *Local Plan* and the sale of green spaces to *Brick By Brick* for building. This was happening at the same time as a climate emergency and the loss of green spaces was therefore affecting the quality of life of residents. It was stressed that the Administration did not have to do this. Councillor Helen Pollard called on the people of Croydon to be alert to the potential of building on green spaces. This included even small green spaces. It was described how these could be put up for sale at any time including Boxing Day. Residents were advised to put up a petition and to campaign against such proposals as experienced had shown that in the face of overwhelming opposition it was possible to change the minds of the Administration and its developers. Additionally, residents were recommended to be inquisitive and follow the example of Friends groups that had made

Freedom of Information requests. Councillor Helen Pollard called on residents to be persistent and not to give up because otherwise, many more green spaces would be lost forever if they weren't protected.

Councillor Perry seconded the motion and reserved the right to speak.

The Mayor invited Councillor Scott to speak who described how the Council was facing two acute emergencies: climate change and the housing crisis. The Council therefore had to protect the environment and provide enough homes for all those in need. As detailed in the Local Plan, the Council was rising to the challenge with 46,000 homes proposed to be built over the next 20 years. This figure was based on the standard methodology and meant that Croydon was making a fair and reasonable contribution to the London Plan. Delivery of that target was being undertaken sustainably with most development happening in the town centre. Development would also happen on the Purley Way and through suburban intensification. The Cabinet Member explained how whilst it was not his preference to build new homes on the green belt, that option was also being explored through the Local Plan consultation. It was acknowledged that some open land would need to be developed but that this would not be at the expense of biodiversity. Councillor Scott called for a sensible reasoned debate and to work together to deliver sustainable growth, to reject the motion and move forward positively.

The Mayor invited Councillor Prince to speak who expressed her pleasure at the Opposition's commitment to tackle climate change and welcomed its commitment on other measures to tackle the climate emergency. It was thought that there had been some misunderstanding of the Local Plan review. This covered how the new homes required might be delivered at the same time as ensuring the green spaces needed for health and wellbeing through the development of a green grid. Croydon's housing targets were achieved in line with the national planning policy framework and reflected the Government's very high targets. Whilst the London Plan covered a period of 10 years, Croydon's Local Plan spanned a 20 year period. This meant it had to take into consideration the homes that would be needed by the children going through schools in the Borough at the time of the meeting. It was also noted that it was wrong to imply that the London Plan was final. There was no proposal to downgrade green space designations and in fact, some were proposed to have higher designations. The comments of the Secretary of State for Housing, Local Government and Communities on the London Plan would be taken into consideration. The inaccuracies in the motion were noted with regret and in closing Councillor Prince stated that the motion could not be supported.

Councillor Perry exercised his right to speak and described how with the Administration it was always someone else's fault. Rather than pushing back on the original high targets in the *London Plan*, the Administration had accepted these and sought funding. The Planning Inspectors had since judged that these targets were too high but those reductions had not been accepted by the Administration which was going to deliver them by destroying green belt despite the protection in place. It was highlighted that in 2018 the

Administration hadn't bothered to consult with Friends groups on the *Local Plan*. The reduction in numbers in the *London Plan* meant there was no justification to touch the green belt. The Minister for London was described as having stated his commitment to protect the green belt. The Administration was described as hypocritical for claiming to protect the environment whilst also planning to build on the green belt. It was hoped the Administration would listen to responses to the *Local Plan* consultation as there was no evidence of it having previously listening to residents.

The Mayor put the motion to the vote which fell.

80/20 Recommendations of Cabinet or Committees to Council for decision

1) Pan London Dockless Vehicle Hire Byelaw

The Mayor invited Councillor King, the Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport and Regeneration (Job Share), to move the recommendations referred by Cabinet on 16 December 2019 related to the Pan London Dockless Vehicle Hire Byelaw. The Cabinet Member explained that there wasn't a power to regulate dockless vehicles and that those had been causing some disruption across the Borough when discarded. The byelaw would address this situation and therefore he was pleased to move the recommendations. These were seconded by Councillor Muhammad Ali.

The Mayor moved the vote and Council unanimously agreed the recommendations in the report:

- Delegated authority to the London Councils Transport and Environment Committee to make a byelaw to regulate dockless vehicles in Croydon; and
- ii. Authorised the Executive Director of Place to sign any necessary documents to give effect to the recommendation above.

2) Addington Village Conservation Area Review

The Mayor invited Councillor Scott, the Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport and Regeneration (Job Share), to move the recommendations referred by Cabinet on 16 December 2019 related to the Addington Village Conservation Area Review.

Councillor Scott noted that he was pleased to recommend the extension of the conservation area in order to achieve the protection of green spaces and places of distinctive character. Thanks were given for the support of residents and Councillors in undertaking the review. The recommendations were seconded by Councillor Muhammad Ali.

The Mayor moved the vote and Council unanimously agreed the recommendations in the report:

- i. Approved changes to the Addington Village Conservation Area boundary as set out in the report;
- ii. Adopted the Addington Village Conservation Area Appraisal and Management Plan (CAAMP) as a Supplementary Planning Document;
- iii. Delegated to the Director of Planning and Strategic Transport, in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport & Regeneration (Job Share), the making of minor factual, editorial and image changes to the Addington Village CAAMP; and
- iv. Included the former Stables (Addington Palace Golf Clubhouse) and Stable Lodge on the Council's local list of buildings of special architectural or historic interest.

3) Quarter 2 Financial Performance 2019/20

The Mayor invited Councillor Hall, the Cabinet Member for Finance & Resources, to move the recommendations referred by Cabinet on 16 December 2019 related to the Quarter 2 Financial Performance for 2019/20. Councillor Hall moved the recommendations noting the Administration's commitment be able to offer more affordable housing. The recommendations were seconded by Councillor Clouder.

The Mayor moved the vote and Council unanimously agreed the recommendations in the report:

- i. Approved the increase to the capital programme by £2.660m as set out in Table 6 (of Appendix 2 to the report); and
- ii. Adoption of the lending criteria as set out in section 9 (of Appendix 2 to the report).

4) Scheme Of Co-Option

The Mayor invited Councillor Fraser, the Chair of the Ethics Committee, to move the recommendations referred by the Ethics Committee on 7 January 2020 related to the Scheme of Co-option. Councillor Fraser moved the recommendations noting they would provide a common approach to co-optees and their behaviour. The recommendations were seconded by Councillor Clouder.

The Mayor moved the vote and Council unanimously agreed the recommendations in the report:

- i. The adoption of the amendments to the Scheme of Co-option within Part 6D of the Constitution (as detailed in Appendix 4A of the report).
- ii. The adoption of the amendments to the Code of Conduct for Non-Voting Co-optees and its inclusion within the Constitution as an Appendix to Part 6D of the Constitution.
- iii. The inclusion within Part 5I of the Constitution, reference to the application of the Code of Conduct for Members to representatives of the Pension Board as detailed in paragraph 3.6 of Appendix 4 to the report and as set out in Appendix 4C to the report in tracked changes.

5)	Education	Estates Strategy	And Admission	Arrangements

The Mayor invited Councillor Flemming, the Cabinet Member for Children, Young People and Learning, to move the recommendations referred from Cabinet on January 2020 related to the Education Estates Strategy and Admission Arrangements for 2021/22. Councillor Flemming moved the recommendations noting their lengthy discussion at the Cabinet Meeting. The recommendations were seconded by Councillor Clouder.

The Mayor moved the vote and Council unanimously agreed the recommendations in the report:

The meeting ended at 9.47 pm

i. Agreed the proposed Community Schools' Admission Arrangements for the 2021/22 academic year (Appendix 6A to the report).

81/20 Exclusion of the Press and Public

This item was not required.

Signed:	
Date:	